## CITY OF SPRINGBORO 320 W. CENTRAL AVENUE, SPRINGBORO, OH

## CITY COUNCIL WORK SESSION

THURSDAY, MAY 20, 2021

6:00 PM

CITY COUNCIL
John Agenbroad, Mayor
Janie Ridd, Deputy Mayor/Ward 1
Dale Brunner, Ward 2
Jack Hanson, Ward 3
Jim Chmiel, Ward 4
Stephen Harding, At Large
Becky Iverson, At Large

CITY STAFF
Chris Pozzuto, City Manager
Greg Shackelford, Assistant City Manager
Gerald McDonald, Law Director
Lori Martin, Clerk of Council

- ITEM 1. CALL TO ORDER. Mayor Agenbroad called the Springboro, Ohio City Council Work Session to order on Thursday, May 20, 2021 at 6:00 PM in Council Chambers at the Springboro Municipal Building, 320 W. Central Avenue, Springboro, Ohio.
- **ITEM 2. ATTENDANCE. Council:** All present. **Staff:** Mr. Pozzuto, Mr. Shackelford and Ms. Martin were present. Mr. McDonald was absent. Police Chief Jeff Kruithoff and Finance Director Jonathan Hudson were also present.
- ITEM 3. LEGISLATIVE AGENDA. Review legislative items slated for May 20.

Mayor Agenbroad noted that a motion would be in order at tonight's Regular Meeting to amend the Agenda to add Legislatives Items 3 and 4, Resolutions.

1) ORDINANCE: SECOND READING. AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE PLANNING & ZONING CODE BY REPEALING AND REPLACING CHAPTER 1281, SIGNS, AMENDING CHAPTER 1290, DEFINITIONS, AMENDING SECTION 1264.33, HOME OCCUPATIONS, AMENDING SECTION 1264.35, OUTDOOR DINING, AND AMENDING SECTION 1268.01, SIGNS IN THE ADD-1, AUSTIN DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT 1.

No discussion.

2) ORDINANCE: FIRST READING. AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE SUPPLEMENTAL APPROPRIATION OF MONIES; THEREBY AMENDING ANNUAL APPROPRIATION ORDINANCE NO. 0-21-01 OF THE CITY OF SPRINGBORO, OHIO PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL ON DECEMBER 17, 2020 FOR THE YEAR 2021; AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

Mr. Hudson commented that this supplemental appropriation ordinance is nearly \$5 million; however, the items covered by these appropriations have been addressed in previous legislation approved by Council. This ordinance officially appropriates the Manuscript Debt

monies at \$3 million previously authorized by Council. The City received an exact payoff amount, which is reflected in this supplemental appropriation for expenditure. In addition, \$1.8 million of this supplemental appropriation covers the ARPA (American Recovery Plan Act) monies that the City will receive and a few other expenditures including funds for the Residential Grant Program and Heatherwoode merchandise. Again, approximately \$4 million of the \$5 million in this supplemental appropriation ordinance covers the Manuscript Debt and ARPA expenditures.

Staff has requested that Council waive the second and third reading of this ordinance in order to properly appropriate funds for expenditure.

There were no objections of Council to this request.

Mayor Agenbroad stated that a motion would be in order at tonight's Regular Meeting to suspend the rules and waive the second and third reading of Legislative Item 2, an Emergency Ordinance, followed by a motion to adopt.

There was no further discussion regarding this item.

## **AMENDMENTS:**

3) RESOLUTION: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO APPLY FOR GRANTS ADMINISTERED BY THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES THROUGH THE CLEAN OHIO TRAIL FUND.

No discussion.

**4) RESOLUTION:** A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES FOR A PASS THROUGH GRANT FUNDING TRAIL DEVELOPMENT.

No discussion.

## ITEM 4. CITY MANAGER.

- Issues/Reports.

Mr. Pozzuto provided updates on the following projects/programs:

Mr. Pozzuto stated that Mr. Hudson would explain a proposal for use of the ARPA funds, as discussed previously by the Finance Committee.

ARPA (American Rescue Plan Act) Funds: Mr. Hudson commented that the Finance Committee briefly discussed some uses of the ARPA funds. The City should be receiving \$1.8 million of ARPA funds by the end of the month. The ARPA specifically talks about a couple of key areas, which are direct economic assistance and infrastructure improvements. One of the ways the Finance Committee discussed providing direct economic assistance to residents, and the quickest, easiest way, was to assist everyone with their water, sewer and trash bill by paying City residents' water, sewer and trash bill for one month. The City facilitates those utility bills making this proposal easy to manage and bill, and would cost approximately \$800,000 based on an average billing cycle. The average household bill is around \$100, which would be about the average assistance. Again, it is a way to provide direct economic assistance to residents and businesses. The remaining \$1.0 million, in addition to the \$1.8 million the City will receive next year, will potentially help to fund other projects through the CIP (Capital Improvement Program) or any other infrastructure related projects over the next two years.

Mr. Pozzuto commented that if there are no objections, a letter has been prepared to mail to City residents informing them that their May water bill will be waived. Mr. Pozzuto emphasized that this assistance only applies to City residents. There are township residents who pay the City for water service or receive sewer service. Additionally, the City administers payments for some non-resident accounts who receive their water from the county. These non-residents would not receive this credit. Again, only City residents will receive a credit for their May utility bill. The letter will explain that the City is using ARPA funds to issue a credit to all City residents and that City Council felt this was the quickest and best way to provide residents with direct assistance. The letter will also explain some of the other options the City had for use of the funds under ARPA such as touchless bathroom faucets in public buildings, etc., but the City has decided to directly assist its residents with the ARPA monies. The letter also encourages residents to use the savings to support local restaurants and businesses to help boost the local economy.

Ms. Ridd commented that the letter could suggest using the money residents would have owed for water to donate to a local non-profit or charity such as the SCAC (Springboro Community Assistance Center).

Mr. Pozzuto commented that they could incorporate that suggestion into the letter.

Mr. Hudson stated that the target month to provide this direct assistance to residents is May.

Mr. Pozzuto reiterated that this proposal benefits every resident because all City residents receive a water bill, which is why it is the easiest and quickest way to provide direct assistance. This proposal has been vetted by the City's Law Director and Finance Department. Upon reviewing the ARPA rules, staff could not find a reason why the City cannot provide direct assistance to residents in this manner. Again, this proposal would have a direct impact on the citizens of Springboro.

Ms. Ridd commented that she attended an Ohio Municipal League meeting regarding the ARPA funds and how they can be spent with Kent Scarrett (Executive Director of the OML), and this proposal sounds exactly like what he was recommending, which was direct economic assistance.

There was no further discussion regarding this item.

School Traffic Issue: Mr. Pozzuto commented that school traffic is an ongoing issue and the City has attempted to improve school traffic by adjusting signal timings, etc. One of the major stopping areas is in front of Springboro Intermediate School for the pick-up and drop-off line. When people pull to the side of the road to either pick-up or drop-off their students, they end up stopping traffic when they try to reenter traffic on S. Main Street. The City, in coordination with the schools, is looking into constructing an access drive around the north and west side of the building to reroute those cars behind the school. In other words, cars would drive around the back of the school, pick up their student, and exit at the main intersection, which would provide much better site distance in either direction. Mr. Pozzuto further commented that two things they are investigating is either bringing the drive directly off Main Street to the north of the building in between the church and the school or approaching Springboro United Church of Christ to see if they would allow the cars to come through their parking lot and go directly to the school.

Mr. Hanson commented that many people already use that area of the church property to pick up their students.

Mr. Pozzuto commented that it would only be used on school days and a gate would be installed, which would only be open for school traffic; it would not be used for sporting events

or anything else. Mr. Pozzuto further commented that he thinks a representative from the schools will be reaching out to Pastor Terry Carlisle at the church to discuss this possibility. The schools intend to pick up 100% of the project, but may ask the City for some assistance. City Engineer Chad Dixon estimates that this drive might cost \$125,000-\$150,000.

- Mr. Chmiel asked if the drive would come out at the main entrance to the school.
- Mr. Pozzuto replied yes, that would be where the traffic from the drive would exit.
- Mr. Chmiel asked if that would be an issue.

Chief Kruithoff commented that actually it would be a better scenario because now people are trying to make U-turns and students are running out to the cars. Chief Kruithoff further commented that coming to a defined intersection and being able to turn right or left is really a much safer way for traffic to exit the school.

- Mr. Pozzuto added that the schools talked about releasing the busses first. In other words, the parents who are picking up their students would have to wait until the busses leave.
- Mr. Chmiel asked if they would release the students from the back of the building.
- Mr. Pozzuto replied yes.
- Mr. Brunner confirmed that the drive would go all the way around by the swing sets.
- Mr. Pozzuto replied yes, and commented that the pinch point would be the gate into Wade Field, which would have to be engineered.
- Mr. Brunner pointed out that it would be right next to the locker rooms.
- Mr. Pozzuto reiterated that this drive would only be used during school hours for student drop off and pick up. Once school is out at 2:30 PM, the gate would be closed and vehicles would not have access to the drive. Mr. Pozzuto added that this is just another idea to help with school traffic, and according to the schools, the funding should be available. There was no further discussion regarding this item.

**Community Programs:** Mr. Pozzuto also updated Council on a few city-sponsored programs including the "City Scavenger Hunts" in the parks coordinated by Community Relations Director Maureen Russell-Hodgson and the "Give Us 10 or 30 Wellness Program," which encourages residents to walk 10 miles or bike 30 miles in a month using a tracking app. Twelve people have signed up for this walking/biking wellness program and the City will be offering prizes for participants.

Home Improvement Grant Program (Royal Oaks Subdivision): Mr. Shackelford reported that the City has approved approximately 12 applications for the program with grant monies allocated and three projects already funded. As of now, the total allocated grant funding is \$59,000; the targeted funding for the program is \$100,000. The application deadline is the end of May and additional applications are expected to be submitted. This year's program has been very successful, as it was two years ago.

There was no further discussion Under Item 4.

ITEM 5. CLERK OF COUNCIL. – Issues/Reports.

**Calendar Events:** The City's Free Shred Day is scheduled for Saturday, May 22, 9:00 AM-1:00 PM, at North Park. Memorial Day will be observed on Monday, May 31; whereby, the City Offices will be closed. The Memorial Day Parade will take place on Monday, May 31 at 2:00 PM. The parade will proceed down S. Main Street to Wade Field where a brief ceremony will be held.

Council and Committee meeting schedules and changes/cancellations are being posted. Details regarding meetings held via video conference will continue to be posted on the City's website under Springboro News.

## ITEM 6. CITY COUNCIL.

Issues/Reports.

*Mr. Brunner* – No reports.

<u>Mr. Hanson</u> – Mr. Hanson will present a Tree Authority report at tonight's Regular Meeting under Reports.

<u>Ms. Iverson</u> – Ms. Iverson will present a Planning Commission report at tonight's Regular Meeting under Reports. Ms. Iverson also stated that she would comment on the Hometown Expo, which will be held on June 5.

Mr. Chmiel - Mr. Chmiel inquired regarding the "rug" paintings along S. Main Street.

Mr. Pozzuto explained that this idea originated from the City's Master Plan process. Three local artists from the downtown area and two Springboro High School artists painted "rugs" under the benches on S. Main Street to further the initiative to have public art in the community.

**Mr. Harding** – No reports.

**Deputy Mayor Ridd** - No reports.

<u>Mayor Agenbroad</u> – Mayor Agenbroad asked Mr. Hanson to be the guest speaker at the Memorial Day Ceremony in the absence of Deputy Mayor Ridd.

In addition, Mayor Agenbroad suggested canceling the June 3 Regular Meeting due to a lack of agenda items. Therefore, the June 3 Regular Meeting would be rescheduled to take place on June 17 immediately prior to the June 17 Regular Meeting.

There were no objections of Council to this change to the meeting schedule.

Ms. Martin will post the meeting schedule change accordingly.

Mr. Brunner and Mr. Harding stated that they would be absent from the June 17 Council Meeting.

Mr. Pozzuto stated that he would be absent from the June 17 Council Meeting as well; however, Mr. Shackelford will serve as Acting City Manager in his absence.

Mayor Agenbroad also noted that a motion would be in order at tonight's Regular Meeting to donate a police patrol vehicle, no longer in use by the City, to the Addyston Police Department.

**ITEM 7. ADJOURNMENT.** With no further discussion, Mayor Agenbroad adjourned the Thursday, May 20, 2021 City Council Work Session at approximately 7:20 PM.

# CITY OF SPRINGBORO 320 W. CENTRAL AVENUE. SPRINGBORO. OH

## CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING

**THURSDAY, MAY 20, 2021** 

7:00 PM

CITY COUNCIL
John Agenbroad, Mayor
Janie Ridd, Deputy Mayor/Ward 1
Dale Brunner, Ward 2
Jack Hanson, Ward 3
Jim Chmiel, Ward 4
Stephen Harding, At Large
Becky Iverson, At Large

CITY STAFF
Chris Pozzuto, City Manager
Greg Shackelford, Assistant City Manager
Gerald McDonald, Law Director
Lori Martin, Clerk of Council

- ITEM 1. CALL TO ORDER. Mayor Agenbroad called the Springboro, Ohio City Council Regular Meeting of Thursday, May 20, 2021 to order at 7:00 PM in Council Chambers at the Springboro Municipal Building, 320 W. Central Avenue, Springboro, Ohio.
- ITEM 2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE. Mayor Agenbroad led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Invocation by Council Member Becky Iverson.

As a reminder to the public, Mayor Agenbroad stated that City Council is still following the recommended social distancing guidelines in an effort to keep everyone safe and healthy and help curb the spread of COVID-19.

- ROLL CALL. Agenbroad, <u>Present;</u> Brunner, <u>Present;</u> Chmiel, <u>Present;</u> Hanson, <u>Present;</u> Harding, <u>Present;</u> Iverson, <u>Present;</u> Ridd, <u>Present.</u> Staff: Mr. Pozzuto, Mr. Shackelford, and Ms. Martin were present. Mr. McDonald was absent.
- ITEM 4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: THE MINUTES OF THE CITY COUNCIL WORK SESSION AND REGULAR MEETING OF MAY 6, 2021.

Mayor Agenbroad presented the minutes for additions/corrections. No additions/corrections.

Mayor Agenbroad called for a motion to approve the Minutes.

Ms. Ridd motioned. Mr. Harding seconded the motion.

No discussion.

VOTE: Brunner, Yes; Ridd, Yes; Iverson, Yes; Agenbroad, Yes; Chmiel, Yes; Hanson, Yes; Harding, Yes. [7-0]

- ITEM 5. PRESENTATIONS: No Presentations.
- **ITEM 6. LEGISLATION:** City Council held a Work Session at 6:00 PM tonight for approximately 20 minutes to discuss the following legislative items as well as other City business.

At this time, Mayor Agenbroad called for a motion to amend the Agenda to add Legislative Items 3 and 4, Resolutions.

Mr. Chmiel motioned. Ms. Ridd seconded the motion.

No discussion.

VOTE: Iverson, Yes; Agenbroad, Yes; Chmiel, Yes; Hanson, Yes; Harding, Yes; Brunner, Yes; Ridd, Yes. [7-0]

1) ORDINANCE: SECOND READING. AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE PLANNING & ZONING CODE BY REPEALING AND REPLACING CHAPTER 1281, SIGNS, AMENDING CHAPTER 1290, DEFINITIONS, AMENDING SECTION 1264.33, HOME OCCUPATIONS, AMENDING SECTION 1264.35, OUTDOOR DINING, AND AMENDING SECTION 1268.01, SIGNS IN THE ADD-1, AUSTIN DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT 1, was read by the Clerk of Council. Mr. Pozzuto's comments are summarized as follows:

This is the second reading of an ordinance amending the Planning & Zoning Code by repealing and replacing Chapter 1281, Signs, and cross-references. This ordinance represents amendments to the City's sign code in response to an audit conducted by the City in 2020 using an outside consultant. The consultant reviewed the existing sign code to determine necessary changes with respect to business regulations as well as recent Supreme Court cases. This ordinance is the result of that audit and review process, and a substantial amount of work by the City's Planner Dan Boron. City staff also meet with businesses and other stakeholders in the community to gather input concerning the sign code regarding size and other sign characteristics. Staff recommends approval of this ordinance at the next Council Meeting.

Mayor Agenbroad presented the item for questions/comments of Council. No questions/comments.

No action required at this time.

2) ORDINANCE O-21-5: FIRST READING. AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE SUPPLEMENTAL APPROPRIATION OF MONIES; THEREBY AMENDING ANNUAL APPROPRIATION ORDINANCE NO. O-21-01 OF THE CITY OF SPRINGBORO, OHIO PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL ON DECEMBER 17, 2020 FOR THE YEAR 2021; AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY, was read by the Clerk of Council. Mr. Pozzuto's comments are summarized as follows:

This is the first reading of an ordinance authorizing the supplemental appropriation of monies increasing total 2021 appropriations by \$4,974,481.39. This ordinance would cover revenues and expenses pertaining mainly to Manuscript Debt Advance and American Rescue Plan monies. Most of this supplemental appropriation has been addressed in past legislation such as the Manuscript Debt, which deals with the refinancing of the Austin Road Interchange debt. This supplemental appropriation ordinance also covers the \$1.8 million in ARPA (American Rescue Plan Act) funds the City will be receiving from the federal government. These two items comprise the majority of the supplemental appropriations covered by this ordinance.

Mayor Agenbroad presented the item for questions/comments of Council. No questions/comments.

As discussed at the Work Session, Mayor Agenbroad called for a motion to suspend the rules and waive the second and third reading of Legislative Item 2, an Emergency Ordinance.

Ms. Ridd motioned. Mr. Hanson seconded the motion.

No discussion.

VOTE: Harding, Yes; Brunner, Yes; Ridd, Yes; Iverson, Yes; Agenbroad, Yes; Chmiel, Yes; Hanson, Yes. [7-0]

Mayor Agenbroad called for a motion to adopt Ordinance O-21-5.

Mr. Chmiel motioned. Mr. Harding seconded the motion.

No discussion.

VOTE: Brunner, Yes; Ridd, Yes; Iverson, Yes; Agenbroad, Yes; Chmiel, Yes; Hanson, Yes; Harding, Yes. [7-0]

## **AMENDMENTS:**

3) RESOLUTION R-21-10: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO APPLY FOR GRANTS ADMINISTERED BY THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES THROUGH THE CLEAN OHIO TRAIL FUND, was read by the Clerk of Council. Mr. Pozzuto's comments are summarized as follows:

In reference to Legislative Items 3 and 4, these resolutions authorize the City to apply for grants administered by the Ohio Department of Natural Resources. Essentially, to apply for any grants through the State of Ohio, the City Council must pass a resolution authorizing the City to request those grants. This particular grant funding would support the continued implementation of the City's Bicycle & Pedestrian Plan. The City is seeking two grants from the Clean Ohio Trail Fund to fund additional bike trails in the Clearcreek Park/Hazel Woods Park area.

Mayor Agenbroad presented the item for questions/comments of Council. No questions/comments.

Mayor Agenbroad called for a motion to adopt Resolution R-21-10.

Mr. Harding motioned. Ms. Ridd seconded the motion.

No discussion.

VOTE: Iverson, Yes; Agenbroad, Yes; Chmiel, Yes; Hanson, Yes; Harding, Yes; Brunner, Yes; Ridd, Yes. [7-0]

4) RESOLUTION R-21-11: A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES FOR A PASS THROUGH GRANT FUNDING TRAIL DEVELOPMENT, was read by the Clerk of Council. Mr. Pozzuto's comments are summarized as follows:

(Refer to comments under Legislative Item 3.)

Mayor Agenbroad presented the item for questions/comments of Council. No questions/comments.

Mayor Agenbroad called for a motion to adopt Resolution R-21-11.

Ms. Ridd motioned. Ms. Iverson seconded the motion.

No discussion.

VOTE: Agenbroad, Yes; Chmiel, Yes; Hanson, Yes; Harding, Yes; Brunner, Yes; Ridd, Yes; Iverson, Yes. [7-0]

**REPORTS:** Mayor's Report – Free Shred Day, Saturday, May 22, 9:00 AM-1:00 PM, at North Park. Memorial Day will be observed on Monday, May 31; whereby, the City Offices will be closed. The Memorial Day Parade will take place on Monday, May 31 at 2:00 PM. The parade will proceed down S. Main Street to Wade Field where a brief ceremony will be held. Light refreshments will be provided in the shaded area behind the bleachers where tables and chairs will be setup. In addition, the Springboro Chamber Hometown Expo, "That Spring Thing," will be held on Saturday, June 5, 10:00AM-3:00PM, at Springboro High School. This event is free and open to the public.

Mayor Agenbroad encouraged the public to continue to look for updates regarding meetings and events on the City's website, social media and newsletters. In addition, the next City Council Work Session will be held on Thursday, June 17 at 6:00 PM followed by two consecutive Regular Meetings (June 3 & June 17) beginning at 7:00 PM in Council Chambers. (The June 3 Work Session has been canceled.)

<u>City Manager's Report</u> – Mr. Pozzuto reported on the following items:

**Kacie Jane Park Opening Date:** Kacie Jane Park will be open to the public on Thursday, May 27 at 10:00 AM. Mr. Pozzuto commented that Kacie Jane Park has easily become the City's most popular park and has even been busy through the winter.

## Committee Reports -

<u>Mr. Hanson</u> – <u>Tree Authority</u> – The Tree Authority met in person on May 18. The City has planted 31 trees to-date and continues to install Memorial Tree plaques. In addition, the City received the Tree City USA designation for the 25th consecutive year in 2021.

**Mr. Brunner** – No reports.

Ms. Iverson – Planning Commission – The Planning Commission met on May 12 to review the following items: Preliminary Review – Rezoning and General Plan application submitted for the Easton Farm at 605 North Main Street from R-1, Estate Type Residential District to PUD-MU, Planned Unit Development-Mixed Use, retail and residential development. Ms. Iverson commented that there was a lot of great discussion by City Manager Chris Pozzuto, City Planner Dan Boron as well as the developer regarding the plan and approximately 14 guests registered to speak. Ms. Iverson further commented that the Planning Commission has not taken any votes on this development and they appreciate those who have submitted comments throughout the process, including the developer and the City Planner, to help make this a great development. The next Planning Commission meeting will be held in person on Wednesday, June 9 at 6:00 PM. There is no need to pre-register for guest comments; the meeting is open to the public and guest comments will heard.

In addition, Ms. Iverson commented that the Hometown Expo would be held on June 5 from 10:00 AM-3:00 PM at Springboro High School. Ms. Iverson added that they were unable

to have the Hometown Expo last year and encouraged everyone to attend this year, as it will be a great event.

Finally, Ms. Iverson commented that the Juneteenth Jubilee will be held on June 19, and this will be the first year that this event will be held in the community. Many people were involved in the planning of this event, which will take place at North Park, in the Historic District and at the Coffman YMCA. Announcements regarding the Juneteenth Jubilee will appear on Facebook.

Mr. Chmiel - No reports.

Mr. Harding - No reports.

**Deputy Mayor Ridd** - No reports.

ITEM 8. OTHER BUSINESS. Mayor Agenbroad called for the following motion:

A MOTION TO DONATE AN OUT-OF-SERVICE POLICE VEHICLE NO LONGER UTILIZED OR NEEDED BY THE CITY TO THE VILLAGE OF ADDYSTON, OHIO, WHICH DOES NOT POSSESS THE RESOURCES TO PURCHASE A NEW VEHICLE. THE 2015 FORD EXPLORER (Unit 152) WILL BE USED BY THE ADDYSTON POLICE DEPARTMENT AS A REPLACEMENT PATROL VEHICLE TO HELP THEM CONTINUE TO OPERATE SAFELY.

Mayor Agenbroad presented the item for questions/comments of Council. No questions/comments.

Mr. Harding motioned. Mr. Hanson seconded the motion.

No discussion.

VOTE: Harding, Yes; Brunner, Yes; Ridd, Yes; Iverson, Yes; Agenbroad, Yes; Chmiel, Yes; Hanson, Yes. [7-0]

- **ITEM 9. FINAL COUNCIL AND MANAGER COMMENTS.** Mayor Agenbroad wished his son, Steve Agenbroad, a Happy Birthday tomorrow!
- ITEM 10. GUEST COMMENTS. No Guest Comments.
- ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE SESSION. No Executive Session.
- **ITEM 12. ADJOURNMENT.** Mayor Agenbroad thanked the MVCC for tonight's telecast and scheduled rebroadcasts of this Springboro City Council Meeting.

Mayor Agenbroad called for a motion to adjourn the Thursday, May 20, 2021 Springboro City Council Regular Meeting at approximately 7:15 PM.

Mr. Harding motioned. Mr. Hanson seconded the motion.

No discussion.

VOTE: Harding, Yes; Brunner, Yes; Ridd, Yes; Iverson, Yes; Agenbroad, Yes; Chmiel, Yes; Hanson, Yes. [7-0]

# John H. Agenbroad, Mayor John H. Agenbroad Presiding Officer Lori A Martin Clerk of Council